









Agnes Hornsved
Intern at the Middle East and
North Africa (MENA)
programme at
the Swedish Institute of
International Affairs, UI.







#### Introduction

Like many other countries in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region, Egypt is currently facing significant challenges with regard to food insecurity. Egypt has a heavy import dependence, for example when it comes to wheat, which means that the country has been severely affected by the rise in global food prices. External shocks in recent years, in particular the COVID-19 pandemic and Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine, have exacerbated an already fragile economic situation.2 In the absence of effective safety nets for vulnerable households, more Egyptians are now at risk of falling into poverty and face a food insecure future. Food subsidies can be described as "part of the social contract"3 between the Egyptian state and the people, and they are important in the government's efforts to maintain political stability.

There are multiple ways to define food security and insecurity. Food insecurity goes beyond the concept of hunger and can be expressed in multiple ways in different contexts. At the World Food Summit in 1996, the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations described food security as the condition "when all people, at all times, have physical and economic access to sufficient, safe and nutritious food that meets their dietary needs and food preferences for an active and healthy life".4

When analyzing food security, four pillars of the concept should be considered: (1) availability, or the total level of how much food is produced, imported or stored; (2) access, or the extent to which food is distributed equally; (3) utilization, or how nutritious food is and whether it is stored and prepared safely; and (4) stability, or whether food availability, access and utilization are stable over time, depending on climate, politics and economics.<sup>5</sup> If these pillars cannot be addressed in a positive way, it is a sign of food insecurity. This UI Brief examines the political and economic structures that have led to food insecurity in Egypt and what can be done to combat food insecurity in the long term.

### **Background: Egypt**

### From Mubarak's Fall to Sisi's Leadership

More than a decade has passed since President Hosni Mubarak's almost 30-year dictatorship ended in the midst of the Arab Uprisings. Inspired bν protests neighbouring countries and with growing discontent around issues such as corruption, unemployment and the lack of democratic institutions, Egyptians carried out a revolution in 2011 that forced Mubarak from office. Mohamed Morsi became Egypt's first democratically elected president in 2012 but less than a year into his presidency, he faced mounting criticism. Following a military coup in 2013, Abdel Fattah al-Sisi became president. He has managed to remain in power ever since.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> World Bank Group (2023), vii; UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum (2023), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum (2023),

<sup>4;</sup> The World Bank (2023, October edition), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2023), 51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> FAO (2008), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> FAO (2008), 1; United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2023), 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 416; Bowen, BBC (2021).

Although the country experienced its first free presidential election after the Arab Uprisings, which was a significant event in itself, most critics argue that Egypt has not yet succeeded in terms of democratization.<sup>7</sup> The ousting of one dictator does not necessarily set a stable path for liberal democratic institutions and values to be implemented or respected. Apart from the temporary democratic progress followed the 2011 revolution, authoritarianism has been a recurrent feature of leadership in Egypt.8 Various human rights organizations argue that Egypt is currently experiencing what is known as democratic backsliding. Transparency International and Freedom House, for example, argue that Egypt's leadership has become more authoritarian during Sisi's presidency.9 Moreover, Egypt is ranked 166 out of 180 countries in Reporters Without Borders' most recent World Press Freedom Index – a decline compared to a decade ago when Sisi first took power.<sup>10</sup>

Although relations between the executive and the military have undergone transformations under different leaders in Egypt, the military continues to play a strong role in shaping politics. The military influences many areas of Egyptian life, including but not limited to the media, the

business sector and civil society. 12 Almost all of Egypt's leaders since the formation of the republic have had military backgrounds, including President Sisi who is a former Army Chief. 13 The power of both the president and the military has grown, especially following 2019 constitutional amendments.<sup>14</sup> In contrast to previous constitutional provisions that allowed a president no more than two terms in office, Sisi was able to run for a third time in December 2023.15 In 2019, the president's term was also extended from four to six years. Parliament's ability to control the military and the government has also been weakened. 16 The military has been described as "above the law".17

# Economic Crisis and Declining Living Standards

Egypt's government is currently dealing with a deep economic crisis, together with declining political support from the population. The budget deficit and high inflation, especially in the food sector, have caused economic pressure and uncertainty. The Egyptian Pound has been devalued three times and lost about half its value compared to the US dollar since the beginning of 2022. At the same time, living standards have declined. Some political commentators have suggested that the decision to hold the latest presidential election earlier than

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 81; Reporters Without Borders (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Springborg, et al (2021), i, 81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Transparency International (2020), 4; Freedom House (2023), 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Reporters Without Borders (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Transparency International (2020), 2;

Springborg et al. (2021), 129.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Springborg el al. (2021), 107.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Knell, BBC (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 92.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Knell, BBC (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 109, 115;

Transparency International (2020), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Knell, BBC (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The World Bank (2023, April edition), 1-2; UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum (2023), 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Knell, BBC (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Reuters (2023).



ti brief

planned (at the end of 2023 instead of the Spring of 2024) was a strategic move by Sisi's government to be done with the election before a possible further currency devaluation, which could spark another wave of discontent.<sup>22</sup>

By September 2023, food prices had increased 70% from the same time the previous year.<sup>23</sup> Higher food prices affect the poor the most because they use a larger proportion of their total budget on food.<sup>24</sup> Increases in food prices can also have longlasting effects. Children who grow up malnourished have a higher risk of taking health issues into their adult lives.<sup>25</sup> During past economic crises in Egypt, poor people have reduced their food consumption, which is a tangible risk in the short term too.<sup>26</sup> In other words, the economic crisis is likely to have serious consequences for food security in Egypt. In response, Sisi's government introduced a temporary price cap on unsubsidized bread and stopped the export of certain foods in 2022.27 In October 2023, the government also announced agreements with the private sector that would reduce prices and pause customs duties on staple foods.<sup>28</sup> How these political changes will turn out in practice and how they will affect food security, especially for the poorest and most vulnerable, remains to be seen.

# Corruption, Ineffective Institutions and Discontent

Egypt officially ratified the United Nations Convention Against Corruption in 2005.<sup>29</sup> In practice, however, corruption remains a widespread problem.<sup>30</sup> This also applies to the food sector where there is a black market for wheat and flour.<sup>31</sup> Egypt is ranked 130th of 180 countries in Transparency International's 2022 Corruption Perceptions Index.<sup>32</sup> Reporters Without Borders has criticized Sisi's government for arresting people who have been active in protests against corruption.<sup>33</sup>

The state's inability to increase employment levels has been a problem in Egypt for several decades.34 Previous investments in the education sector have not met people's expectations of reducing poverty or creating meaningful job opportunities.35 A higher education has not necessarily led to higher paid jobs and paths out of poverty, and this has provided grounds for discontent. Disappointment at the state's inability to change the situation for the better in areas such as employment and fighting corruption was expressed starkly in the 2011 revolution, problems and frustrations institutions remain.36

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The Economist (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> SvD Näringsliv (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2023), 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> World Bank Group (2023), viii.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum (2023),

<sup>4.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Abay et al. (2023), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Reuters (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Transparency International (2020), 2.

<sup>30</sup> Regeringskansliet (2019), 4;

Nationalencyklopedin (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Abdalla et al. (2022), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Transparency International (2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Reporters without Borders (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 230; Styrman, Utrikespolitiska institutet (2023);

Nationalencyklopedin (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Bowen, BBC (2021).



## Food (In)Security in Egypt

brief

#### **Political Importance of Food**

According to the Hunger Map produced by the World Food Programme (WFP), 19.5 million people (of a population of 98.4 million) suffer from insufficient food consumption in Egypt.<sup>37</sup> In comparison with other countries around the world, WFP labels Egypt's food insecurity level "moderately high". Among children under the age of five, 9.5% suffer from acute malnutrition and 22.3% from chronic malnutrition. Actions to improve food security must therefore be prioritized by the government. Nonetheless, Sisi recently stated: "If the price of the nation's progress and prosperity is to go hungry and thirsty, then let us not eat or drink".38

Wheat is a common crop in traditional Egyptian food culture and continues to be fundamental to the population's calorie intake.<sup>39</sup> Bread subsidies are an important feature of food politics as many households depend on them on a daily basis. According to the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, "Food subsidies, especially on bread, have long been the backbone of Egypt's social protection system".<sup>40</sup> At the same time, however, food subsidies are an increasing burden for the country's economy.<sup>41</sup>

Changes in food subsidies have caused political unrest several times in the past and could do so again in the future. In 1977 bread riots, hundreds of thousands protested the government's decision to cut subsidies on bread and other foods.<sup>42</sup> More than 70 people died in clashes with the police.43 The protests led the government at the time to make concessions and halt plans to reduce food subsidies.44 The 1977 bread riots made the state more aware of the power of protest and subsequently less willing to change its politics on food subsidies. After a global food crisis in 2007, new protests erupted in Egypt and a debate was reinitiated about the efficiency of the bread subsidy system.<sup>45</sup> This also generated a discussion that the state should invest more in the agricultural sector to achieve better wheat self-sufficiency. The importance of food politics in Egypt was illustrated once again during the Arab Uprisings when the slogan "bread, freedom and social justice" was used by protesters on the streets.46

Approximately 70 million people qualify for the "Tamween" ration card system, which has provided food subsidies in Egypt since the 1940s. <sup>47</sup> In addition, 83 million people are eligible to buy subsidized traditional baladi bread. More than 90% of the real costs of producing baladi bread are covered by the state. Baladi bread has been sold at the exact same price (EFP 0.05, or €0.001 at December 2023 prices) for decades despite inflation and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> World Food Programme (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Knell, BBC (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Abay et al. (2023), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2021), 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Bryant et al. (2023), 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Abdalla et al. (2022), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Abdalla et al. (2022), 2; Springborg et al. (2021), 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Springborg et al (2021), 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Abdalla et al. (2022), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Instituto Per Gli Studi Di Politica Internazionale (2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Instituto Per Gli Studi Di Politica Internazionale (2022).



ti brief

other changes to the economy. 48 Baladi bread has undergone shrinkflation, however, a phenomenon where the price stays the same while the product becomes physically smaller. As domestic wheat production cannot keep up with the population's needs, and global wheat prices increase, subsidies on baladi bread are becoming more problematic for the national economy. 49

The "Takaful and Karama" programme (TKP), which was initiated in 2015, supports nutritional diets for vulnerable households in Egypt through cash transfers. The majority of TKP recipients are women. According to an independent evaluation, TKP transfers increase food consumption and reduce poverty. The prevalence of wasting — an indicator of malnutrition where body weight is too low in relation to height — in small children is also reduced in TKP-recipient households. In response to higher food prices and the economic crisis in Egypt, the government has announced that it will add more households to the TKP programme.

Egypt's bread subsidies can be problematized from a nutritional perspective. While there is no doubt that subsidies help poor households to avoid hunger in the short term, subsidized bread does not contain enough nutrients for a healthy diet, especially for children's needs.<sup>53</sup> Some

people in Egypt suffer from malnutrition and obesity simultaneously, and would benefit if more nutritious foods were subsidized.<sup>54</sup> Food subsidies could also be better targeted at groups that suffer the most from malnutrition. Today, child undernutrition is frequent, and obesity is more common among women than men.<sup>55</sup> An overall evaluation of Egypt's food subsidies is needed to make them more effective at combating food insecurity in the long term.<sup>56</sup>

Beyond the more traditional food subsidy programmes, the National School Feeding Program (NSFP) is designed to combat malnutrition and improve school enrollment among children.<sup>57</sup> Children have been proved to perform better in schools thanks to the NSFP. Another project that aims to combat food insecurity is the Egyptian Food Bank's food delivery campaign, in which it collaborates with private sector firms to donate food boxes to poorer households.<sup>58</sup>

# The Agricultural Sector and Climate Change

Climate change is causing harm to both individual farmers and the agricultural sector as a whole in Egypt and around the world.<sup>59</sup> It is having negative effects on the economy and creating new challenges for ensuring food security.<sup>60</sup> For example, rising

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Abdalla et al. (2022), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Lei Win (2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> World Food Programme (2022), 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> United Nations Development Programme (No date), 137-140.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Abay et al. (2023), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2021), 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2021), 76; Abay et al. (2023), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2021), 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2021), 83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum (2023), 17-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2021), 86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Abdalla et al. (2022), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 343; Bryant et al. (2023), 45-46.





temperatures demand increased water use in agriculture. Because crop yields can be negatively impacted by global warming and extreme weather events, climate change also contributes to higher food prices. 61 Egyptian farmers are already experiencing negative impacts on crop yields linked to warmer temperatures.<sup>62</sup> Greater crop diversity could be needed in the future and Egypt has initiated new research on which crops are more resilient in a warmer climate. 63 SIANI has warned that the Nile Delta region, which has historically been crucial to the agriculture sector and now produces approximately 60% of Egypt's food, is vulnerable to climate change.<sup>64</sup> Saltwater intrusion in the Nile Delta could increase with rising sea levels, which would cause damage to crop yields in the coming decades.<sup>65</sup>

Egypt has tried to improve its level of food self-sufficiency, for example in wheat production, but this has proved to be a challenge. The government has offered farmers better wheat prices to boost domestic production but water scarcity remains an obstacle. By trading more with each other, MENA countries could specialize in producing the foods they are particularly good at, and thus make their food security levels more stable. The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development and the FAO state in a joint report that more trade could benefit food security in the

region, especially in this new age of climate change: "as the significant adverse effects of climate change on agriculture and food supply are expected to worsen, trade can also contribute to the stability of food security". <sup>69</sup> In practice, however, conflict and political instability both within and between the MENA countries are likely to continue to impact intraregional trade.

From a longer-term perspective, prioritizing policies that combat climate change will contribute to improved food security. Examples of widespread problems in Egypt (like many other countries) are high and avoidable levels of food loss and food waste.<sup>70</sup> Spreading greater awareness among producers, traders and consumers about the potential benefits of preventing food loss and waste throughout the food supply chain will essential from an environmental perspective, but also with regard to food security.<sup>71</sup> The food system could be better regulated so that food loss and waste are kept to a minimum. To ensure food security for all, resilience must be built into the agricultural sector so that it can operate more efficiently and better withstand the challenges of climate change.<sup>72</sup>

# Global Impacts: COVID-19 and the Russia-Ukraine War

Egypt's domestic wheat production is insufficient to meet the demands of a rapidly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development and Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (2023), 73.

<sup>62</sup> Abu Hatab, SIANI (2023); Lei Win (2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Springborg et al. (2021), 343.

<sup>64</sup> Abu Hatab, SIANI (2023).

<sup>65</sup> Lei Win (2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Abdalla et al. (2022), 3, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Lei Win (2022).

<sup>68</sup> Bagnied and Speece (2019), 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development and Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (2023), 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Abay et al. (2023), 9; The American University in Cairo (2021), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum (2023),

<sup>5;</sup> The American University in Cairo (2021), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Bryant et al. (2023), 45.

growing population and the state has become heavily dependent on wheat imports.73 As the world's largest wheat importing country, Egypt is vulnerable to price fluctuations in the global market.74 International shocks have brought to light flaws in Egypt's food system and shown how ill-prepared the state is for ensuring food security for all in times of global crises. The COVID-19 pandemic and the Russia-Ukraine war (and related sanctions) have created disruptions in trade flows and triggered higher prices on commodities such as wheat, sunflower oil and fertilizers.<sup>75</sup> Beyond the civilian suffering in Ukraine, production and trade disruptions linked to the war have troubled Egypt and its people. About 85% of Egypt's wheat imports came from Ukraine or Russia before the war.<sup>76</sup> In July 2022, just months after Russia started its full-scale invasion of Ukraine, the Black Sea Grain Initiative (BSGI) was established between Russia and Ukraine to enable grain transports to Egypt and other import-dependent countries.<sup>77</sup> Global food prices decreased as a result, but the effect was only temporary as Russia decided not to extend the BSGI in July 2023.78 To compensate for the losses, Egypt is searching for alternative trade partners.<sup>79</sup>

Conclusion

This UI Brief has examined how political and economic structures affect food security in Egypt. The discussion is built around the four

pillars of food security: (1) availability; (2) access; (3) utilization; and (4) stability. Egypt's food system is not strong enough to guarantee food security for the entire population. Regarding availability, domestic wheat production is insufficient to meet the population's needs. The COVID-19 pandemic and Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine have disrupted the transport of wheat to Egypt and other import-dependent countries. This has triggered inflation and higher food prices. As people's purchasing power has decreased, it has become more difficult to afford nutritious food. Higher food prices affect the poor the most as they spend a higher proportion of their income on food.

For generations, many households in Egypt have relied on subsidized food on a daily basis. At the same time, food subsidies have become an increasing economic challenge for the state economy. Previous experience, not least of bread riots in 1977, has shown that it would be difficult for the government to remove food subsidies without creating political instability. While food subsidies certainly help to tackle the most acute hunger, the food items covered by current subsidy programmes are typically not effective in reducing malnutrition. An evaluation of Egypt's food subsidy programmes would therefore be a positive development. If more nutritious food alternatives were to be subsidized - and if food subsidies were better targeted at the most vulnerable groups - this would make a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> The American University in Cairo (2021), 2.

<sup>74</sup> Tanchum (2022), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Abay et al. (2023), 1-2; FAO, IFAD, UNICEF, WFP and WHO (2022), vi; Abu Hatab, SIANI (2023); Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development and Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (2023), 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum (2023),

<sup>4</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Wintour, The Guardian (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> BBC (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Instituto Per Gli Studi Di Politica Internazionale (2022).

trief

difference in ensuring food security for all. Better targeting could also help to reduce poverty and inequality. In other words, both the utilization and stability aspects of food security could be improved in Egypt by strengthening the food subsidy systems that are already in place.

This UI Brief has shown that climate change is a growing challenge to guaranteeing food security for all. However, that is not the only external shock that affects food security in Egypt. The pandemic and the war in Ukraine have both put serious stress on Egypt's food system and shed light on its structural weaknesses and internal vulnerabilities. To

contribute to food security and meet the needs of a growing population in the longer term, it will be necessary to invest in the agricultural sector to make it more resistant to climate change. To strengthen the availability of food and limit the country's vulnerability to external shocks, Egypt also needs to widen its sources of food imports. In addition, it will be important to combat all forms of corruption, not least in the food sector, to guarantee that state resources are correctly and efficiently used to boost food security. In summary, Egypt must build resilience into its food sector to be better prepared for future internal and external shocks.





### **Bibliography**

Abay, Kibrom A, Clemens Breisinger, Joseph Glauber, Sikandra Kurdi, David Laborde, and Khalid Siddig. 2023. "The Russia-Ukraine war: Implications for global and regional food security and potential policy responses". *Global Food Security*. Vol. 36.

Abdalla, Ahmed, Till Stellmacher and Mathias Becker. 2022. "Trends and prospects of change in wheat self-sufficiency in Egypt." *Agriculture*. Vol.13, no. 1.

Abu Hatab, Assem. SIANI. 2023. "Egypt's food system under a perfect storm". Accessed 2023-09-27. https://www.siani.se/sv/news-story/egypts-food-system/

Amnesty International. 2023. "Amnesty International Report 2022/23: The state of the world's human rights".

Bagnied, Mohsen A. and Mark Speece. 2019. "Marketing and regional integration for food security in the Arab world". *Journal of Makromarketing*. Vol. 39, no. 2.

BBC. 2023. "Ukraine grain deal: What has happened to food prices since it ended?" Accessed 2023-09-01. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-61759692

Bowen, Jeremy. BBC. 2021. "Arab Spring: How the uprisings still echo, 10 years on". Accessed 2023-10-02. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-56000950

Bryant, Christopher Robin, Andrea Vitali and Azzeddine Madani. 2023. *Climate change and food insecurity*. MDPI. Climate. Basel, Switzerland. Vol. 10, no. 50.

FAO. 2008. "An introduction to the basic concepts of food security".

FAO, IFAD, UNICEF, WFP and WHO. 2022. "The state of food security and nutrition in the World".

Freedom House. 2023. "Freedom in the world 2023."

Instituto Per Gli Studi Di Politica Internazionale (ISPI). 2022. "The specter of food insecurity in Egypt". Accessed 2023-09-12. <a href="https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/specter-food-insecurity-egypt-34750">https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/specter-food-insecurity-egypt-34750</a>

Knell, Yolande. BBC. 2023. "Egypt's early presidential election campaign off to eventful start". Accessed 2023-10-06. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-67017009">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-67017009</a>

Lei Win, Thin. 2022. *The New Humanitarian*. "In COP27 host Egypt, hunger mounts amid soaring import costs and weather extremes". Accessed 2023-10-23.

https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/analysis/2022/10/19/hunger-food-Egypt-wheat-climate-change-Ukraine

Nationalencyklopedin. 2023. "Egypten". Accessed 2023-09-28. https://www.ne.se/uppslagsverk/encyklopedi/l%C3%A5ng/egypten





Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). 2023. "Egypt". Accessed 2023-09-08. <a href="https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/content/cd6acfd8-en/index.html?itemId=/

Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) and Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (FAO). 2023. "OECD-FAO agricultural outlook 2023-2032".

Regeringskansliet. 2019. "Egypten – mänskliga rättigheter, demokrati och rättsstatens principer: situationen per den 30 juni 2019".

https://www.regeringen.se/contentassets/2195800e5c7140999cf42062f660ebe9/egypten-manskliga-rattigheter-demokrati-och-rattsstatens-principer-situationen-per-den-30-juni-20192.pdf

Reporters Without Borders. 2023. "Ten years of power for Sisi: Egypt has become one of the world's biggest jailers of journalists". Accessed 2023-09-28. <a href="https://rsf.org/en/ten-years-power-sisi-egypt-has-become-one-world-s-biggest-jailers-journalists">https://rsf.org/en/ten-years-power-sisi-egypt-has-become-one-world-s-biggest-jailers-journalists</a>

Reuters. 2023. "Egypt's inflation quickens to record 38% in September". Accessed 2023-10-29. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/egypts-inflation-quickens-record-380-september-2023-10-10">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/egypts-inflation-quickens-record-380-september-2023-10-10</a>/

Springborg, Robert, Amr Adly, Anthony Gorman, Tamir Moustafa, Aisha Saad, Naomi Sakr, and Sarah Smierciak (editors). 2021. "Routledge handbook on contemporary Egypt". *Routledge*. New York, USA.

Styrman, Agneta. Utrikespolitiska institutet (Landguiden). 2023. "Egypten". Accessed 2023-10-31. <a href="https://www.ui.se/landguiden/lander-och-omraden/afrika/egypten/">https://www.ui.se/landguiden/lander-och-omraden/afrika/egypten/</a>

SvD Näringsliv. 2023. "Egyptens inflation satte nytt rekord". Accessed 2023-09-11. https://www.svd.se/a/q1doo0/egyptens-inflation-slog-nytt-rekord-i-augusti

Tanchum, Michaël. 2022. "The Russia-Ukraine war has turned Egypt's food crisis into an existential threat to the economy". *MEI Policy Center*. March 2022.

The American University in Cairo. 2021. "Addressing food insecurity in Egypt: Towards sustaining food access for all". School of Global Affairs and Public Policy. The Public Policy Hub. Policy Brief 27.

The Economist. 2023. "Egypt's rushed election shows Abdel-Fattah al-Sisi is nervous". Accessed 2023-10-04. <a href="https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2023/10/03/egypts-rushed-election-shows-abdel-fattah-al-sisi-is-nervous">https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2023/10/03/egypts-rushed-election-shows-abdel-fattah-al-sisi-is-nervous</a>

The Guardian. 2013. "Protesters across Egypt call for Mohamed Morsi to go". Accessed 2023-10-20. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jun/30/mohamed-morsi-egypt-protests

The World Bank. 2023 (October edition). "Arab Republic of Egypt". Accessed 2023-10-31. <a href="https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/65cf93926fdb3ea23b72f277fc249a72-0500042021/related/mpo-egy.pdf">https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/65cf93926fdb3ea23b72f277fc249a72-0500042021/related/mpo-egy.pdf</a>



The World Bank. 2023 (April edition). "Arab Republic of Egypt". Accessed 2023-09-08.

Transparency International. 2020. "Country brief: Egypt". Government Defence Integrity Index.

Transparency International. 2022. "Corruption perceptions index". Accessed 2023-10-09. <a href="https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/2022">https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/2022</a>

UNICEF/The Economic Research Forum. 2023. "Policy research report: The socioeconomic impact of the Russia-Ukraine crisis on vulnerable families and children in Egypt: Mitigating food security and nutrition concerns".

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia. 2021. "Arab food security monitoring framework: Country reviews".

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia. 2023. "Inequality in the Arab region: Food insecurity fuels inequality".

United Nations Development Programme, UNDP (No date). "Social protection: Towards a more inclusive and empowering social contract in Egypt". Accessed 2023-11-10. <a href="https://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/files/migration/arabstates/English\_Full-Report\_Sep-12-129-166.pdf">https://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/files/migration/arabstates/English\_Full-Report\_Sep-12-129-166.pdf</a>

Wintour, Patrick. The Guardian. 2023. "What was the Black Sea grain deal and why did it collapse?". Accessed 2023-09-01.

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jul/20/what-was-the-black-sea-grain-deal-and-whydid-it-collapse

World Bank Group. 2023. "Altered destinies: The long-term effects of rising prices and food insecurity in the Middle East and North Africa".

World Food Programme. 2022. "Egypt: Annual country report 2022".

World Food Programme. 2023. "Hunger map". Accessed 2023-10-30. https://hungermap.wfp.org/





### **About UI**

Established in 1938, the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI) is an independent research institute on foreign affairs and international relations. Any views expressed in this publication are those of the author. They should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Swedish Institute of International Affairs. All manuscripts are reviewed by at least two other experts in the field. Copyright of this publication is held by UI. You may not copy, reproduce, republish or circulate in any way the content from this publication except for your own personal and non-commercial use. Any other use requires the prior written permission of UI.